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1. Introduction 

1.1 This paper seeks HOSC’s support on the main issues that the Healthwatch team have 

been working on since the last meeting in July 2015. It covers: 

 Community Hospitals. 

 The Big Plan. 

 The findings of our report on Improving Discharge from Hospital in 

Oxfordshire. 

 

1.2 Each section of the report sets out what Healthwatch believes needs to happen next, 

and we would welcome HOSC’s formal support for each of these proposals.  

 

1.3 We hope that the main focus of debate at this HOSC meeting will be our report on 

Discharge from Hospital, but feel it is important that other key issues of concern that 

have arisen since the last HOSC meeting are also reflected. 

 

2. Community Hospitals 

2.1 Healthwatch Oxfordshire is concerned on a number of fronts about the developments 

that have taken place this summer in relation to the county’s community hospitals. We 

understand the financial constraints under which commissioners and providers are 

operating, but the piecemeal approach to reconfiguration of services which appears to 

be taking place, and the nature and tone of the conversation on these developments is 

clearly worrying those members of the public who  have contacted us about these 

developments. 

 

Concerns raised are threefold: 

a) Will supply meet need after the current changes? 

b) Is there a proper strategy relating to provision of sub acute and intermediate 

care in our market towns, if so what is it and if not when will there be 

consultation on formulating one? 

c) How can we have ensure that future conversations with the public build trust 

and understanding, and are not ever perceived as evasive or antagonistic? 

 

2.2 Supply vs. need 

 

Healthwatch will be asking OCC and OCCG formally for: 

 

a) A summary of the data and information on which they have assessed the need 

for the number of episodes of intermediate and sub acute bed based care that 
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is required in the county now, and of their projections for future need, to be 

released to the public. 

b) Evidence that this data and information has been used to inform decisions 

made this summer in relation to Witney, Henley and Chipping Norton 

community hospitals. 

c) Evidence of how they are assured that supply will meet their projections of 

need after the changes proposed to these 3 hospitals takes effect. 

 We hope that HOSC will endorse our request.  

 

2.3 Strategy 

Some members of the public have asked us whether there is an overall strategy for 

current and future provision of community hospital and intermediate care beds, and 

whether this is being delivered in bite size chunks in order to implement the desired 

changes whilst avoiding the need for full consultation. We would like to be able to re-

assure the public that this is not the case. 

Healthwatch will be asking OCC and OCCG formally whether: 

a) There is an overall strategy for current and future community hospital and 

intermediate care beds (formal or otherwise), and if there whether it can be 

shared? 

b) If there is not, can we please have a statement regarding any plans to develop and 

implement a strategy for community bed based care. 

We hope that HOSC will endorse our request. 

2.4 The tone of the conversation 

Healthwatch wants to work with  HOSC to help the commissioners and providers we 

both exist to scrutinise to adopt as open, transparent and positive a tone in their 

dialogue with the public as possible, and to hold them to account appropriately when 

they are perceived by some members of the local community to have failed to do this.  

It is the role of Healthwatch Oxfordshire to report the views we hear about proposed 

service changes, to pass on the feedback we receive about the quality of consultation 

processes and to go back to the public and report the responses we have received. As 

ever, we recognise that we often only hear from those members of the community who 

are unhappy about something and that the views we hear may not be representative of 

a whole community.  

We also recognise the financial constraints that commissioners and providers are 

working under, and we recognise that OCC and OCCG have invested considerable time 

and resources in talking to concerned members of local communities across 

Oxfordshire.  
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That said, the debate about community hospitals this summer has generated strong 

feedback to Healthwatch about how the conversations could be undertaken better.   

For example: 

 The tone of OCC’s announcement at the last meeting of HOSC about its 

proposed consultation in Chipping Norton generated feedback to Healthwatch 

that the local community felt threatened that if they did not agree with the 

proposed service change then they would lose their service completely. This 

has resulted in some members of the community telling us that they have lost 

trust in the validity of the proposed consultation, before it has even begun.  

 

 The media release relating to the temporary closure of Wenrisc ward in Witney 

was perceived as being very opaque about how OHFT and its commissioners 

planned to resolve the underlying issue that OHFT cannot operate 30 of its beds 

because of financial and staffing constraints, once the refurbished ward in 

Witney re-opens. The admission of an underlying problem (the honesty of which 

was welcomed by those talking to us), combined with the lack of clarity about 

any long term solution has generated feedback to Healthwatch that some 

members of the public are concerned that the ward closure will not be 

temporary, or that other beds will have to close when Wenrisc re-opens. 

Healthwatch was grateful that providers and commissioners delayed the start of the 

proposed consultation in Chipping Norton in order to consider how best to run this. We 

will be closely observing any further consultation activity (formal or otherwise) in 

relation to changes to service in community hospitals, in order to try and ensure it is 

as fair, open, transparent and constructive as possible. 

Healthwatch believes that: 

a) In both instances communication could have been done better. 

b) Providers and commissioners could and should adopt a more transparent and 

constructive approach to public dialogue about changes to local services, even 

when full formal consultation is not required. 

We hope that HOSC will endorse our assessment of how the consultation process could 

be improved. 

 

2.5 The Big Plan 

As reported to the July meeting of HOSC, a number of individuals and organisations 

have contacted us raising concerns about the planned changes to Learning Disability 

services. We know that OCC undertook a major consultation on the Big Plan, which 

many people took part in. However, worries are still being expressed to Healthwatch 

by some service users, voluntary organisations, staff and relatives and it is our 

responsibility to pass these on.  
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Healthwatch has written to the Director for Adult Social Care to raise these concerns 

and to request clarification on the steps that will be taken to address them. We are 

grateful that OCC has replied to these letters, and have shared the responses received 

with those who originally approached us to raise concerns. The main elements of the 

correspondence are attached as Appendix 2.  

The concerns raised with us are that: 

 The consultation document and process did not make it clear that the 

option of mainstreaming services meant that specialist teams would be 

disbanded. 

 Disbanding specialist teams will remove a service that is vitally important to 

service users.  

 The speed of the planned change means that new teams cannot possibly 

acquire the skills and experience required to replace the specialist 

community teams safely. 

 The plan fails adequately to address the housing needs of the learning 

disabled population. 

 The plan does not adequately address the issue of transition from children’s 

to adult services.  

 OHFT’s most recent staff survey reports very high levels of bullying and 

harassment, and there is a concern that the Trust may not be able to 

manage the organisational change programme required to achieve a good 

transition at high speed – with subsequent risks to patients. 

 The planning for this change of providers is not being informed by the 

lessons learned from the experience of transferring learning disability 

services from the Ridgeway Trust to SHFT.  

 

Unfortunately the people and organisations who brought us their concerns have said to 

Healthwatch that they do not feel re-assured by the answers given - particularly in 

relation to the loss of specialist skills and the proposed speed of transfer of services 

from Southern Health Foundation Trust to a new provider. As far as we or the public 

know, these services are still due to transfer from Southern Health FT to Oxford Health 

FT in January 2016. 

Healthwatch remains concerned, on their behalf, that transfer of services at this speed 

will create a risk to patient care. We will be asking commissioners and providers to re-

assure the public that a proper transition plan is in place, to share the detail of this as 

soon as possible, and to demonstrate that this will be slow enough to allow for proper 

risk assessment and proper risk management. 

We hope that HOSC will endorse our request. 
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3. Improving discharges from hospital in Oxfordshire 

Healthwatch is today publishing its report into Improving Discharges from Hospital in 

Oxfordshire. This report presents the feedback we received from 212 patients, 14 care 

providers, 33 GPs and 44 pharmacists in the period March-April 2015.  

In considering the report’s recommendations we would like HOSC to note that the 

methodology, sample sizes and questionnaires were all developed and agreed with 

input from the relevant commissioners and providers, and that they voluntarily 

withdrew from the project steering group at the point we began to analyse findings 

and develop recommendations in order that the public could be assured that the 

report’s recommendations are both objective and independent. Healthwatch would 

like to thank and congratulate OUHT, OHFT, OCCG and OCC for taking this approach, 

which exemplifies how local health and social care leaders should be working with 

their local Healthwatch. 

The full report is attached as Appendix 1, but we would like to draw the committee’s 

attention to its key recommendations: 

1. Hospital trusts should take immediate action to increase the percentage of patients 

whose Estimated Date of Discharge (EDD) is set within 36 hours of admission, which 

is step 1 of the local pathway. Only 9% (6) patients who were in hospital when they 

participated in the study and 29% (37) of those who had already left hospital 

reported having their EDD discussed with them for the first time on the day of 

admission or the next day.  

2. Patients should be assigned a named Discharge Co-ordinator and be given the 

details of how to contact that person at the point their Estimated Date of 

Discharge is set or on admission.  

3. The “Planning for Discharge” ward poster produced by OUHT should be redesigned 

as a leaflet that is given to all patients and their families. Their Discharge Co-

ordinator should discuss it with them.  This leaflet should include a space for the 

name and contact details of the Discharge Co-ordinator and information on who to 

contact if a patient is unhappy about their discharge plan.  

4. For patients who are also carers admitted on a planned care pathway, a Discharge 

Co-ordinator should be assigned before their admission so that alternative care 

arrangements for those they are caring for can be put in place. 

5. That Discharge Co-ordinators should have training in communicating with patients 

and families so that communication is two-way. It is about ‘involving’ others and 

not just  

6. That the Discharge Co-coordinator should formally record the involvement of the 

patient and his/her carers in discharge planning and decision-making.  A written 

copy of discharge planning decisions (in plain English) should be given to the 

patient and the carer every time this is updated and reviewed. 
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7. These notes on discharge planning decisions should include clear information about 

what services and equipment the patient will be getting, who will be providing 

them, when they will start and how to use any specialist provision, and whether 

there might be any costs to patients for these services. 

8. The pharmacy pathway should be reviewed, in order to address points in the 

pathway that are causing delays leading to patients waiting for medications upon 

discharge and to spread good practice. Specifically: 

 Patients should routinely receive 2 weeks’ worth of the medications they 

need 24 hours before they are discharged. 

 Discharge summaries should state clearly what changes have been made to 

prescriptions (start/ stop/ change/ continue) and why. 

 Patients’ nominated pharmacies should be emailed or notified electronically 

at admission so that dosette boxes can be suspended and emailed or 

notified electronically again on discharge with a copy of the discharge 

summary. 

 Trusts should urgently identify processes in the discharge pathway which 

are causing delays, such as the timing of when prescriptions are sent, or 

capacity issues within the dispensing itself.  

9. The electronic discharge summary report should be redesigned with input from 

hospital staff, GPs, care providers and pharmacists. Hospital staff should be trained 

in how to write any new summaries.  

10. The electronic discharge summary should be sent to the GP, the patient’s 

nominated pharmacist, and any care provider on the day of discharge, and a hard 

copy should be given to the patient and his/her carers when s/he leaves hospital. 

11. Wherever appropriate and possible, discharging clinicians should also phone and 

speak to the GP particularly when discharging patients with complex care needs. 

12. Hospital doctors should take responsibility for chasing results of tests they order 

before discharge and communicating the results to GPs and patients after 

discharge. 

13. A protocol for hospitals sharing information with care providers should be agreed, 

for the situations when a patient from a care home or with an existing package of 

care is admitted to hospital - and its use should be enforced so that care providers 

have time to arrange changes to care. 

14. Trusts should undertake a root cause analysis of a random sample of patients re-

admitted within 72 hours and review findings relevant to improving the discharge 

process. 
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Healthwatch would like to ask HOSC to consider asking OUHT, OHFT, OCC and OCCG to 

present a joint action plan setting out how they will respond to these recommendations at 

its meeting of November 19th 2015. 

 

4. Feedback from OCCG locality forum Chairs 

a) Healthwatch is developing much closer working relationships with the six locality 

based engagement forums set up and supported by the CCG. These groups liaise 

directly with patients and service users in their localities and provide feedback 

directly to the CCG on issues which it has the power to address. 

 

b) Inevitably each of the forums receive feedback on services that is of interest to 

other bodies. Healthwatch has agreed with the chairs of these forums that it will 

therefore include a regular report from these locality groups in each submission it 

makes to HOSC and the Health and Wellbeing Board.  

 

c) This month the South East and West Forums have asked us to report specific 

concerns, which we quote below:  

 

South East has made two statements: 

 

“We are aware that the final plan for Townlands is to be taken to the OCCG 
Governing Body at their September meeting.  We are pleased to note the 
increase in the availability of the RACU (from an original 3 days per 
week).  Concern remains about the availability of beds and also the 
employment of Order of St John nurses rather than NHS nursing cover for the 
step up/down beds.  The competence of the OSJ compared with NHS nurses is 
not understood and the current deduction is that because they are cheaper 
they might be less good at providing the care that is required.  This is of course 
the same concern that currently surrounds the staffing of the intermediate care 
beds in Chipping Norton.” 
 
“The lack of effective cross county boundary cooperation continues to cause 
concern.  A recent example is where a local GP was unable to arrange wheel 
chair mobility support of a patient because the patient while registered with a 
practice in Oxon lived in Berks – this caused intense frustration as well as 
wasting a considerable amount of GP time.” 

 

West was: 

“Concerned about proposals to remove the District Nurse from Bampton 

surgery and to relocate the member of staff to a Witney based hub, but has 

subsequently received re-assurance from OHFT that whilst the District Nursing 

teams are being amalgamated, the team will still be located at the surgery”.  
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Appendix One – Discharge report, see separate file. 

Appendix Two – Healthwatch Oxfordshire’s letters to OCC of June 23rd and July 3rd about 

the Big Plan and OCC’s letter of August 6th which responds to these. All the 

correspondence relating to the Big Plan is available on request from 

Rachel.coney@healthwatchoxfordshire.co.uk 

.  

mailto:Rachel.coney@healthwatchoxfordshire.co.uk
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